






























Professor Eric Arthur of the Journal was present at 
the meeting in Qu,ebec and commented as follows: 

Fon THE GUEST from Onhuio, the first impressions of the An­
nual Meeting of the PQAA, are, of course, of Quebec itself. 
I always have the feeling that I have come several thousand 
miles from Toronto rather than a few hundred. It takes some 
time to adjust oneself to narrow- almost medieval streets -
to slopes more suitable to travel by donkey than by taxi; to 
old ladies moving nimbly on ice covered sidewalks and the 
delightful local custom of shovelling ice and snow off the roofs 
without warning to pedestrians below. On two separate visits 
to Quebec City, I have been brought to my knees by fifty 
pounds or more of snow pushed off an eave. A metal disc worn 
in the crown of the hat might be a very useful gadget to pro­
tect the brain from dislodged icicles. 

The architecture is both strange to Ontario eyes - and de­
lightful, and the interiors which the casual visitor never sees 
must be equally attractive. Both architecturally and histori­
cally, Quebec is a treasure house to be preserved for posterity, 
and a gold min.e for the tourist trade. With these thoughts in 
mind, 1 was surprised to hear from architects and citizens, of 
public and even governmental apathy where preservation of 
old buildin.gs was concerned. Quebec might take warning from 
Toronto. There was a time, perhaps before 1850, when Toronto 
was as interesting a town of Georgian dwellings and dignified 
husiness streets as Quebec is today in. a different style of m·chi­
tecture. Old Toronto has gone and the architectural treasmes 
one would preserve today could be numbered on the fingers of 
one hand. 

The annual meeting of tl1e PQAA is less formal than that 
of the OAA, largely because fewer architects are present in 
Quebec. The fact that the members are bilingual for the most 
part adds somehow to an atmosphere of good nature. I hap­
pened to be present when a trilingual member presented a 
motion which he moved in English as Mr David Goodman 
followed by one moved by Mr David Bonhomme. Obviously 
pleased with his own eloquence and with tile reception it re­
ceived, Mr Goodman generously offered his motion in Hebrew. 
The chairman thought it unnecessary. Such very civilized good 
fun is rarely enjoyed at tl1e meetings of sister associations, but 
it seemed typical of the proceedings in. Quebec. 

Whether it is customary in. all provincial meetings to name 
a vote of thanks to the Editor of the Journal, I do not know, 
but I was quite touched to hear it in Quebec, and to see it 
carried unanimously. It was a very great pleasure for me to 
tell those attending the meeting how much we value the untir­
ing efforts on behalf of the Journal of Mr Edward Turcotte. 
It is likely that, through Mr Turcotte's good offices, we are 
receiving today such a high degree of co-operation from the 
architects of Quebec. We hope it will continue as we are more 
than ready to do our part in making the arts in the Province 
of Quebec, ilirough tl1e Journal, better known to the rest of 
Canada. 

On the afternoon of January 31st, we were taken on a most 
instructive and interesting tom of the new Laval Campus, and 
a particular study of the new Medical Centre. It was all most 
interesting with Mr Lucien Mainguy, the architect, as guide, 
hut I am sure I was not alone in recalling that the last time I 
felt my legs crumpling beneath me was when I walked out of 
the Louvre. vVe were restored, however, by excellent cham­
pagne, and the very kind words of welcome from His Excel­
lency, Monsignor A. M. Parent, Rector of the University, and 
from Dr. J. B. Jobin, the Dean of the Medical School. Every 
room in the building seemed to be a demonstration of modern 
materials and mechanical devices even to switched cmtains 
and modernfold door. And yet, our most vivid recollection will 
always be a blackboard of "anniversaries'' which recall, for 
the students, the birthdays of tlle medical great in history. I 
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am thinking of introducing the idea to one school of archi­
tectme. Baldassare Peruzzi becomes, once more, a person if 
he can appem· on a blackboard in a classroom as "B. Peruzzi 
Feb. 14, 1481." Mr Mainguy is to be congratulated on tl1e 
completion of tl1e first part of an immense project, but more, 
particularly, for the rapport which obviously existed between 
him and his clients. Mr H. A. I. Valentine mentioned that rap­
port and our gratitude to our hosts in a very charming speech 
on our behalf. 

A very pleasant feature of tl1e Saturday meeting was a 
presentation of two Medals of Merit given by the PQAA. The 
by-law under which the Medals are given reads: "The Medal 
of Merit is granted to a Member whom the Association \:vishes 
to honour for his outstanding services to the profession, or for 
his eminence as a practising architect," and tile recipients on 
this occasion were Albert Jmnes Hazelgrove (F) and Edward 
J. Turcotte (F). The Medals were presented at the formal 
luncheon by the President, Mr Hugh A. I. Valentine in the 
presence of the members and distin.guished guests. Dr. Hazel­
grove was presented to the President by Mr A. J. C. Paine 
who said: 
"Mr. President: 

"I have the honour of presenting to you ALBERT JAMES 
HAZELGROVE, Fel1ow and Past-President of the Royal 
Architecrural Institute of Canada, Fellow of the Royal lnstih.1tc 
of BrWsh Architects, Doctor of Laws, Honoris Causa. 

Dr. Hazelgrove has been granted by tl1e Council of the 
Provin.ce of Quebec Association of Architects the Medal of 
Merit of the Association in recognition of his outstanding ser­
vices to the Architectural Profession. Dr. Hazelgi·ove came to 
Canada in J 907, havin.g received his early training in his native 
city, London, England, in the office of Sir Charles BmTy. Fol­
lowing a stay of a few years in Montreal he moved to Ottawa 
where he established his practice and made his horne. Although 
residin.g in Ontario he has been a member of the Association 
of Architects of the Province of Quebec since 1920. 

Membership in tl1e Ontario Association of Architects led 
him to take an active part in the affau·s of the Committees and 
Council of that Association of which he became president in 
1939. Subsequently an outlet for tlle application of Dr. Hazel­
grove's experience and wide knowledge of professional affairs 
was found in the Cotmcil and upon many committees of the 
Royal Architectmal Institute of Canada. In 1948 he became its 
President. At the present time he is an honomed member of 
the Executive Committee, in which his wise counsel if fre­
quently sought and freely given. Dming his presidency of the 
RAIC the University of Manitoba conferred upon Dr. Hazel­
grove at a special Convocation in Winnipeg the degi·ee of 
Doctor of Laws, Honoris Causa. 

Dr. Hazelgrove has given very freely of his time tlwoughout 
the years, and on many occasions at a personal sacrifice, to 
further the ain.ts of the Profession, to speed its progress, ancl 
to maintain its well-being across Canada. His outstanding ser­
vices, and his never falteling in.terest in. all matters relating to 
the welfare of the Profession, combine in making him a mem­
ber upon whom the Association of Architects of the Province 
of Quebec is very proud to bestow its honours." 

Mr Tmcotte was ilien presented by Mr Harold Lawson: 
"I have the honow· to present to you at this 67th Annual 

Meeting EDWARD J. TURCOTTE who has been granted the 
Medal of Merit for his outstandin.g services to the profession. 
This much prized award is well merited because of Mr Tur­
cotte's constant devotion to the profession and untiring efforts 
to advance its interests at all times. 

Mr Turcotte srudied architecture at McGill University and 
in tile office of Edward and W. S. Maxwel1, where he remained 
tmtil he opened his own office. He was admitted to the PQAA. 
in 1924, served on the Council for fifteen years, and became 
president in 1955. Mr Turcotte has been most active on such 
committees as Legislation and By-Laws, Investments, Profes­
sional Practice, Membership and Scholarship, Town Planning 
and Historic and Fine Buildings, and of these he was either 
Chairman or Vice-Chairman. The time spent on comlnittee 
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work must have been considerable through the years. As a de­
legate to the RAIC and as Chairman of the Quebec Committee 
of the RAIC Journal, he was especially active travelling fre­
quently between Montreal and Toronto for a period of five 
years in the pursuit of his duties. The benefits derived from Mr 
Turcotte's activities cannot be over-rated. 

Mr Turcotte has been equally diligent in the exercise of his 
profession where he has been eminently successful as an archi­
tect for many schools, bank buildings, parochial buildings, 
hospitals and other works. The Medal of Merit could not be 
bestowed at this time on any one more worthy than Mr Edward 
J. Turcotte." 

Dr. Hazelgrove, on behalf of Mr Turcotte and himself, 
thanked the President and the Council briefly, in both English 
and in French, in the gracious manne1· with which we are all 
familiar, for the high honour conferred upon them on this 
occasion. 

Sketch of Laval's new Medical Centre 

On the way home, I spent a very pleasa11t day in Monh·eal 
beginning with breakfast with a friend in the Mount Stephen 
Club. Prof. Hitchcock's monumental work on Victoria archi­
tecture in England includes nothing so luxurious as the former 
home of the first Lord Mount Stephen. Beside it, the York Cluh 
in Toronto presents an interior of almost puritan severity. It 
is two years since I saw Montreal, and many changes have 
taken place - the most striking, of course, being the presence 
of the new Queen Elizabeth Hotel where the RAIC will meet 
in June. 

A sad sight to see is the newly cleaned Windsor Hotel which 
stands stark in its shivering nakedness against the January 
\:vind. I have expressed myself before in the Journal on the 
cleaning of old buildings. If I had any lingering doubts that 
I was wrong, they were removed by the appearance of the 
Windsor Hotel. One finds oneself turning away from it as 
from some rather personal tragedy that was not meant for 
public gaze. Despite the over-zealous scrubbing which this 
famous building has undergone, it is good to know that the 
recent fire damage will soon be completely repaired and the 
Windsor will be back to normal as one of the most enduring 
and stalwart centres of hospitality in Montreal. 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
8th Annual Meeting of the Royal Australian Institute of 

Architects, April 14th to 18th, 1958, Perth, Westem 
Australia. 

Brussels Exhibition, Belgium (theme- "The Unity of Man­
kind"), April 17th to October 17th, 1958. 

1958 Annua l Assembly of th e Royal Ar chitectur al 
Institu te of Canada, Qu een Elizabeth Hotel, Mon t· 
real, June lltb to 14th. 

1958 Annual Convention of the American Institute of 
Architects, Hotel Cleveland, Cleveland, Ohio, July 7th 
to 11th. 
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MANITOBA 
A luncheon meeting of the association was held on Monday, 
January 27th, at which Mr Paul Rudolf, head of the Archi­
tectural School of Yale University, was guest of honor. Mr 
Rudolf was brought to Winnipeg by the MAA Lectureship 
fund and gave two lectures to the students and architects dur­
ing his brief stay. On February lOth students and architects 
heard Mr J. G. Watts speak on Building Appraisals. The An­
nual Dinner of the Association is to be held at the Royal Alex­
ander Hotel on March 1st and at this dinner Mr Louis Kahn 
of Yale University will be guest speaker. 

Progress is being made by a committee headed by Mr M. 
Mitchener in the study of the clarification and revision of the 
Association schedule of Charges and Renumerations. A good 
discussion, by the committee, has been held with a group of 
representatives from several architectural firms and it is hoped 
that the committee can now formulate a rough draft of their 
suggestions. 

The Competition for the new Winnipeg City Hall is still in 
the offing. The latest report from City Council is that a sum of 
$60,000.00 has been earmarked for prizes and expenses but 
the date and type of competition are yet to be decided. Pro­
fessor J. A. Russell, Dean of the School of Architecture, U ni­
versity of Manitoba has been appointed professional advisor 
to the Competition Committee by the Winnipeg City Council. 

Due to the record mild weather conditions that Manitoba 
has enjoyed to date, winter construction has been very success­
ful. Co-operation between owner, architect and contractor has 
resulted in the starting of many construction projects large and 
small in an effort to lower the seasonal unemployment. Some 
multi-million dollar schemes underway include : the Assina­
boine Downs Race Track, Great West Life Building, Canadian 
Pacific Railway Office Building, International H ru-vester Build­
ing, Income Tax Building and various others. 

Architects, especially the senior members of the Association 
were sorry to bear of the sudden passing away, on January 
29th, of Mr Edgar Prain, one time president and councillor 
of the Association. Mr Prain had practiced in Winnipeg since 
his coming to Canada from Scotland in 1904 untill954 when 
a heart condition forced him to restrict his activities. During 
his lifetime Mr Prain has contributed immensely to the ad­
vancement of the architectural profession and the status of 
the architect in Winnipeg. We have lost a prodigiously ethical 
and prudent friend whose example few could equal. 

]. T. L. Ward 

ONTARIO 
As INDIVIDUALS and as a body, we architects di1·ect much 
criticism toward the chaotic appearance of our Canadian cities, 
but our protests seem to reveal that we feel helpless to do any­
thing about it. We may as well admit that we have had little 
influence upon our governing bodies in this respect - but per­
haps om local lawmakers could not do the impossible and re­
main in office. The appearance of our towns and cities goes 
deeper than politics: it goes back to the settlement of America. 

Our present city plarming was determined in a pioneer 
period. In a new country, all must work. With the perpehtal 
expansion into virgin territory and with the constantly increas­
ing number of small land and business owners, no ruling class 
could develop in North America. This unique factor deter­
mined a new social order which has maintained America as 
the "New World". The challenge of new problems in a new 
country and the absence of a ruling class fostered a continent 
of individualists who, in city planning, will take another few 
generations to co-operate for the common good. 

What can we do with our cities now- in our own genera­
tion? The greatest number of buildings in the older downtown 
sections appear to have been built by an age that believed only 
the front elevation of a building was ever seen. These buildings 
are located on the obvious gridiron street plan - because there 
was no town planning to decide otherwise. The modern down­
town office worker's horizon is limited to both sides of the 
street which he hurries along to reach his "facade building". 
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NEW 
BUILDINGS 
in five C anadian cities show versatility 

of structural concrete 

Structural concrete is one of the most versatile and 
economical of modern construction materia ls. R einforced 
concrete frame and floo r construction permits greater 
flexibility of design, is adaptable to contempora ry archi­
tectural styles, and in competitive bidding has shown 
savings up to 25% . 

For all your concrete work, specify "Canada Cement". 
Expert technical service is always available through any of 
the ofTiccs listed below. These offices will also be pleased 
to supply you with technical literature on concrete con­
struction and design. 

Structure: Benvenuto 
Apartments, Toronto, Ont. 
Architects: Page & Steele 
Cons. Structural Engineers: 
Hooper & Yolles 
General Contractor : L S. Yolles 

Structure: The Financial 
Building, Edmonton, Alta. 

Architect: c. T. larrington 
Consult ing Engineers: 

C. C. Parker - Whittaker & 
Associates 

General Contractor: Mannix 
limited 

Structure: The Huron and Erie 
Corporation and The Canada 
Trust Company Building. 
Winntpeg. Man. 
Architects and Engineers: 
Moody and Moore 
Contractor: Commonwealth 
Construction Co. ltd. 

Structure: The Forty· Three 
Hundred, Westmount, Que. 

Architect : tan Martin 
Consulting Architect: 

Maxwell M. Kalman 
Structural Engineer: 

Irving S. Backler 
General Contractor : 

louis Oonolo Inc. 

Canada Cement c.m,.,, Llmite~t 
CANAOA CfM£Nf IUUD,NC, PHUUPS SOUARf, MONllfAJ 

SA~fS OffiC:£S MOHtrON, OUtiiC. M()HJa(Al. O rTAWA, 1010NTO, wrHHtrEG.llG.IN"'- C.UG;t.Ar,LOMO,..TOH 

Structure: New Federal Building, Regina, Sask. 
Arch•tect : A. E. Gardner, Department of Public Works 
Consulhng Engmeers: Cowm & Co. ltd. 
General Contractor: Smith Bros. & Wilson Ltd. 
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